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SUBCHAPTER A—PERSONNEL SYSTEM

PART 2—PURPOSE AND GENERAL
PROVISION
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AUTHORITY: 31 U.S.C. 732.
SOURCE: 45 FR 68375, Oct. 15, 1980, unless

otherwise noted.

§ 2.1 Purpose, scope, and applicability.
(a) This regulation establishes and

sets forth the basic policy for the Gen-
eral Accounting Office (GAO) personnel
system. Personnel management is a
primary responsibility of all who plan,
direct, or supervise the work of em-
ployees. The objective of personnel
management is to contribute to the ef-
fective accomplishment of GAO’s mis-
sion through proper acquisition, devel-
opment, fair treatment, motivation,
compensation and productive utiliza-
tion of employees.

(b) Nothing in this regulation pro-
hibits or restricts any lawful effort to
achieve equal employment opportunity
through affirmative action.

§ 2.2 References.
(a) Subchapters III and IV of Chapter

7 of Title 31 U.S.C.
(b) Title 5, United States Code.

[45 FR 68375, Oct. 15, 1980, as amended at 47
FR 56979, Dec. 22, 1982]

§ 2.3 GAO Personnel Appeals Board.
The General Accounting Office Per-

sonnel Appeals Board is established by
31 U.S.C. 751. This board will promul-
gate regulations providing for em-
ployee appeals and establishing its op-
erating procedures.

[47 FR 56979, Dec. 22, 1982]

§ 2.4 Merit system principles.
(a) Merit personnel systems are based

on the principle that an organization is
best served by motivated, competent,
honest and productive workers. In a
merit system, employees are hired,

promoted, rewarded, and retained on
the basis of individual ability and fit-
ness for employment without regard to
race, color, sex, religion, age, or na-
tional origin. Central to this principle
is the protection of employees from
discrimination, improper political in-
fluence and personal favoritism.

(b) Equal employment opportunity is
an integral part of every merit system.
Affirmative action plans, designed to
provide a work force reflective of the
Nation’s diversity, must assure that
both in operation and results the merit
system reflects equal opportunity at
every step of the personnel process.

(c) GAO personnel systems shall em-
body the following merit system prin-
ciples:

(1) Recruitment should be from quali-
fied individuals from appropriate
sources in an endeavor to achieve a
work force from all segments of soci-
ety, and selection and advancement
should be determined solely on the
basis of relative ability, knowledge,
and skills, after fair and open competi-
tion which assures that all receive
equal opportunity.

(2) All employees and applicants for
employment should receive fair and eq-
uitable treatment in all aspects of per-
sonnel management without regard to
political affiliation, race, color, reli-
gion, national origin, sex, marital sta-
tus, age, or handicapping condition,
and with proper regard for their pri-
vacy and constitutional rights.

(3) Equal pay should be provided for
work of substantially equal value, with
appropriate consideration of both na-
tional and local rates paid by employ-
ers in the private sector, and appro-
priate incentives and recognition
should be provided for excellence in
performance.

(4) All employees should maintain
high standards of integrity, conduct,
and concern for the public interest.

(5) The work force should be used ef-
ficiently and effectively.

(6) Employees should be retained on
the basis of the adequacy of their per-
formance, inadequate performance
should be corrected, and employees
should be separated who cannot or will
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not improve their performance to meet
required standards.

(7) Employees should be provided ef-
fective education and training in cases
in which such education and training
would result in better organizational
and individual performance.

(8) Employees should be protected
against arbitrary action, personal fa-
voritism, or coercion from partisan po-
litical purposes and prohibited from
using their official authority or influ-
ence for the purpose of interfering with
or affecting the results of an election
or a nomination for election.

(9) Employees should be protected
against reprisal for the lawful disclo-
sure of information which the em-
ployee reasonably believes evidences: a
violation of any law, rule or regula-
tion; or mismanagement, a gross waste
of funds, an abuse of authority, or a
substantial and specific danger to pub-
lic health or safety.

§ 2.5 Prohibited personnel practices.
Any GAO employee who has author-

ity to take, direct others to take, rec-
ommend, or approve any personnel ac-
tion, shall not, with respect to such au-
thority engage in the following prohib-
ited personnel practices.

(a) Discrimination. GAO employees
shall not discriminate for or against
any employee or applicant for employ-
ment—

(1) On the basis of race, color, reli-
gion, sex, or national origin, as prohib-
ited under section 717 of the Civil
Rights Act of 1964 (42 U.S.C. 2000 e–16);

(2) On the basis of age, as prohibited
under section 12 and 15 of the Age Dis-
crimination in Employment Act of 1967
(29 U.S.C. 631, 633a);

(3) On the basis of sex, as prohibited
under section 6(d) of the Fair Labor
Standards Act of 1938 (29 U.S.C. 206(d));

(4) On the basis of handicapping con-
dition, as prohibited under section 501
of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (29
U.S.C. 791); or

(5) On the basis of marital status or
political affiliation, as prohibited
under any law, rule, or regulation.

(b) Recommendations or statements.
GAO employees shall not solicit or con-
sider any recommendation or state-
ment, oral or written, with respect to
any individual who requests or is under

consideration for any personnel action
unless such recommendation or state-
ment is based on the personal knowl-
edge or records of the person furnishing
it and consists of—

(1) An evaluation of the work per-
formance, ability, aptitude, or general
qualifications of such individual, or

(2) An evaluation of the character,
loyalty, or suitability of such individ-
ual.

(c) Political activity. GAO employees
shall not coerce the political activity
of any person (including the providing
of any political contribution or serv-
ice), or take any action against any
employee or applicant for employment
as a reprisal for the refusal of any per-
son to engage in such political activ-
ity.

(d) Compete for employment. GAO em-
ployees shall not deceive or willfully
obstruct any person with respect to
such person’s right to compete for em-
ployment.

(e) Influencing competition. GAO em-
ployees shall not influence any person
to withdraw from competition for any
position for the purpose of improving
or injuring the prospects of any other
person for employment.

(f) Preference or advantage. GAO em-
ployees shall not grant any preference
or advantage not authorized by law,
rule, or regulation to any employee or
applicant for employment (including
defining the scope or manner of com-
petition or the requirements for any
position) for the purpose of improving
or injuring the prospects of any par-
ticular person for employment.

(g) Relatives. GAO employees who are
serving as public officials (as defined in
section 3110(a)(2) of title 5, United
States Code) shall not appoint, employ,
promote, advance, or advocate for ap-
pointment, employment, promotion, or
advancement, in or to a GAO position
any individual who is a relative (as de-
fined in section 3110(a)(3) of title 5, U.S.
Code) of such employee.

(h) Reprisals. GAO employees shall
not take or fail to take a personnel ac-
tion with respect to any employee or
applicant for employment as a reprisal
for—
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